Original Scholarship

COVID-19: The Time for Collaboration Between Long-Term Services and Supports, Health Care Systems, and Public Health Is Now

WALTER D. DAWSON,*,†,‡
NATHAN A. BOUCHER, §, #, **, || ROBYN STONE, ††
and COURTNEY H. VAN HOUTVEN #, **, ||

*School of Medicine, Oregon Health & Science University; †Global Brain Health Institute, University of California, San Francisco and Trinity College Dublin; ‡Institute on Aging, Portland State University; [§]Sanford School of Public Policy, Duke University; [§]Duke University School of Medicine; [#]Durham Center of Innovation to Accelerate Discovery and Practice Transformation (ADAPT), Durham VA Health System; **Duke-Margolis Center for Health Policy; ††LeadingAge LTSS Center@UMassBoston

Policy Points:

- To address systemic problems amplified by COVID-19, we need to restructure US long-term services and supports (LTSS) as they relate to both the health care systems and public health systems. We present both near-term and long-term policy solutions.
- Seven near-term policy recommendations include requiring the uniform public reporting of COVID-19 cases in all LTSS settings; identifying and supporting unpaid caregivers; bolstering protections for the direct care workforce; increasing coordination between public health departments and LTSS agencies and providers; enhancing collaboration and communication across health, LTSS, and public health systems; further reducing barriers to telehealth in LTSS; and providing incentives to care for vulnerable populations.
- Long-term reform should focus on comprehensive workforce development, comprehensive LTSS financing reform, and the creation of an agefriendly public health system.

The Milbank Quarterly, Vol. 99, No. 2, 2021 (pp. 565-594) © 2021 Milbank Memorial Fund

Context: The heavy toll of COVID-19 brings the failings of the long-term services and supports (LTSS) system in the United States into sharp focus. Although these are not new problems, the pandemic has exacerbated and amplified their impact to a point that they are impossible to ignore. The primary blame for the high rates of COVID-19 infections and deaths has been assigned to formal LTSS care settings, specifically nursing homes. Yet other systemic problems have been unearthed during this pandemic: the failure to coordinate the US public health system at the federal level and the effects of long-term disinvestment and neglect of state- and local-level public health programs. Together these failures have contributed to an inability to coordinate with the LTSS system and to act early to protect residents and staff in the LTSS care settings that are hotspots for infection, spread, and serious negative health outcomes.

Methods: We analyze several impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic on the US LTSS system and policy arrangements. The economic toll on state budgets has been multifaceted, and the pandemic has had a direct impact on Medicaid, the primary funder of LTSS, which in turn has further exacerbated the states' fiscal problems. Both the inequalities across race, ethnicity, and socioeconomic status as well as the increased burden on unpaid caregivers are clear. So too is the need to better integrate LTSS with the health, social care, and public health systems.

Findings: We propose seven near-term actions that US policymakers could take: implementing a uniform public reporting of COVID-19 cases in LTSS settings; identifying and supporting unpaid caregivers; bolstering support for the direct care workforce; increasing coordination between public health departments and LTSS agencies and providers; enhancing collaboration and communication across health, LTSS, and public health systems; further reducing the barriers to telehealth in LTSS; and providing incentives to care for our most vulnerable populations. Our analysis also demonstrates that our nation requires comprehensive reform to build the LTSS system we need through comprehensive workforce development, universal coverage through comprehensive financing reform, and the creation of an age-friendly public health system.

Conclusions: COVID-19 has exposed the many deficits of the US LTSS system and made clear the interdependence of LTSS with public health. Policymakers have an opportunity to address these failings through a substantive reform of the LTSS system and increased collaboration with public health agencies and leaders. The opportunity for reform is now.

Keywords: long-term care, public health, health policy, COVID-19, social insurance, Medicaid, aging.

T IS WIDELY ACCEPTED THAT THE LONG-TERM SERVICE AND SUP-PORTS (LTSS) financing and delivery system in the United States L is broken.^{1,2} LTSS encompasses a broad range of paid and unpaid health-related and personal care assistance that people may need—for several weeks, months, or years—when they experience difficulty completing self-care tasks as a result of chronic illness or disability. LTSS provides assistance with the activities of daily living (such as eating, bathing, and dressing) and the instrumental activities of daily living (such as preparing meals, managing medication, and housekeeping) and are delivered in a range of settings, including nursing homes, assisted living and other residential care facilities, adult day centers, and private homes.

Despite several attempts at reform over the past 30 years and a growing population of older adults living with multiple, chronic health conditions who will need some form of LTSS during their lifetime, a patchwork system has prevailed. Federal-level attempts at LTSS financing reform have either ended in failure or produced incremental changes to the financing arrangements. More recently, individual states, such as Hawaii and Washington, have pursued their own financing reform initiatives. ^{4,5} Nonetheless, substantial national reform—the kind that is needed to truly support those in need of LTSS—has remained elusive.

The heavy toll of COVID-19 on LTSS has brought the system's failings into clear focus. The population served in LTSS settings like nursing homes, skilled nursing facilities (post-acute care), assisted living, and other residential care settings is an older, medically fragile population with multiple chronic conditions and a high proportion living with dementia. Accordingly, these individuals have the highest risk of complications, hospitalization, and death. Nursing homes now account for approximately 40% of all COVID-19 deaths nationwide, although the impact on other LTSS settings is not being publicly documented uniformly.^{6,7} This loss of life is staggering. Moreover, COVID-19 has disproportionately affected certain populations, including African Americans, Latinos, and Native Americans, as well as individuals with low socioeconomic status (SES).8 A growing body of evidence clearly shows that the cases and deaths from COVID-19 in US nursing homes are disproportionately African Americans. 9,10 This is due in part to the high community spread in areas with a high proportion

of African Americans; reliance on direct care workers in LTSS who are low-income women of color and are themselves at high-risk of contracting COVID-19, as well as the persistent historical and systemic inequalities and racism that have been exposed and exacerbated by the pandemic.

One key systemic challenge preventing an effective response to the COVID-19 pandemic is the structure of US financing arrangements for LTSS, which determine the reimbursement, regulatory framework, and design of the benefits and services delivered. These financing arrangements have hobbled the LTSS system's ability to respond adequately to the pandemic. These arrangements disperse responsibility and accountability across systems, thereby limiting which entities have enough resources to respond in the midst of crises as well as those that did have resources to invest in infection control training and other preparations before the pandemic began.

A mix of public and private funding sources pay for LTSS. These arrangements are in part a product of the incremental development of the US health care system over time. 11 While the individual and family have historically played prominent roles in both paying for and providing long-term care, linking health care coverage to a benefit of employment in the post-World War II years and the establishment of the Medicare and Medicaid programs in 1965 have helped solidify the current arrangements. 12 The Medicare program covers medical care—acute, primary, and postacute care—for older adults and certain categories of younger people with disabilities. Medicaid provides medical care for low-income younger people with disabilities and provides an entitlement to nursing home coverage for older low-income adults and younger people living with disabilities who meet certain financial and health eligibility requirements. Since the early 1980s, state Medicaid programs have expanded optional coverage for home care and personal care services through state plans or waivers approved by the Centers for Medicare & Medicaid (CMS).¹³

These services, however, are not an entitlement, and the main options for those individuals not eligible for Medicaid-covered LTSS are to rely on private insurance (only 15% of persons 65 and older have this coverage) or to pay their expenses out-of-pocket. Because of this complex and disjointed history, individual states and the federal government have overlapping and often conflicting responsibility for funding and regulating LTSS. Differences in how medical care and LTSS are paid for and the ownership of health care organizations (e.g., hospitals) compared

with LTSS entities impede the coordination of services across both sectors and seriously minimize opportunities for creating a seamless care delivery system.

Of note, whereas Medicare plays a large role in nursing home revenue streams, Medicare does not cover LTSS per se. Instead, it covers a narrow set of primarily medical-related services for individuals requiring skilled postacute care for a limited duration of time (i.e., 100 days following a hospital stay) and for home-bound individuals. The LTSS and health care sectors also are not integrated at the governmental and health systems levels, which prevents the coordination of care and targeting of outcomes for vulnerable older adults or adults living with disabilities, that is, those most likely to be at-risk for COVID-19 infection and who could benefit most from integrated care delivery in the home and residential settings.

Social media accounts and advocacy efforts have assigned the primary blame for the high rates of COVID-19 cases and deaths to nursing homes. Other systemic problems, however, have been unearthed during this pandemic: the lack of federal-level investment in and the coordination of the US public health system, ¹⁴ as well as the cumulative effects of underfunding state and local public health programs. 15 Taken together, this has prevented state and local public health departments from developing coherent and consistent strategies for coordinating early on with the LTSS system—particularly in residential care settings—to mitigate its role as hotspots for infection, its spread, and serious negative health outcomes.

Furthermore, public health systems—from the federal Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) to the state and local public health departments that are responsible for surveillance and populationbased health interventions—typically do not pay as much attention to the older adult population as they do to other groups such as children, families, or unhoused persons. 16,17 In the wake of COVID-19, this lack of attention coincided with a lack of adequate resources like personal protection equipment (PPE), testing, and contact tracing to target LTSS facilities and to help contain and mitigate the spread of infection early in the pandemic. Likely the best way to protect staff is to protect the communities surrounding nursing homes and other residential care facilities. That is, high rates of community spread are drivers of institutional staff infection and resident infection. Public health agencies should have been better positioned to pivot and respond based on the emerging evidence, but they were unable to make this pivot effectively

without adequate funding, support, or federal leadership. Targeted approaches to mitigating infection are a basic public health tenet.

A crisis often presents an opportunity to enact a major policy reform.¹⁸ The United States made seismic policy shifts after the economic devastation of the Great Depression (e.g., the passage of the Social Security Act of 1935) and in the wake of the Great Recession (e.g., the Affordable Care Act in 2010). The devastation brought about by COVID-19 suggests that once again, seismic systemic shifts of our culture, economy, and social policy arrangements are likely. The challenges confronting the US LTSS system suggest that both a near-term and a long-term response are needed to mitigate the impact of COVID-19 on the approximately 13 million Americans who require LTSS, both in the community and in institutions.¹⁹

The recently assembled National Academy of Medicine's Nursing Home Study Committee and the CMS-convened Coronavirus Commission on Safety and Quality in Nursing Homes have focused on just that.^{20,21} The report by the September 2020 commission details the challenges and profound effect of COVID-19 on nursing home care and highlights the opportunities for improving access to testing, tracing, and personal protective equipment (PPE), as well as the need for workforce enhancements, quality improvement, and other forms of technical assistance.²¹ The analysis and policy recommendations provided here reflect many of this report's priorities but, notably, push for better integration of LTSS, public health, and health care systems.

We offer seven recommendations that national policymakers can immediately implement to shore up the LTSS system. To truly address the system's long-standing failings, however, policymakers must tackle comprehensive reform. We therefore also offer three recommendations that would constitute comprehensive reform of the US LTSS system and its integration with the public health and health care systems.

Background

The United States has a highly fragmented LTSS financing system, with no single public long-term care insurance program. In 2018, the annual direct costs of LTSS were estimated to be \$379 billion for both public and private payers.²² But the true costs are almost certainly higher, as most care is provided by unpaid caregivers. The indirect cost of

unpaid family and friend care, that is, the cost if all unpaid caregivers were paid at a home health aide worker's wage rate, is estimated to be as high as \$522 billion annually, with between 18 million and 38 million Americans acting as unpaid caregivers for older adults and adults living with disabilities. ^{20,23,24} Caregiving "costs" are disproportionately incurred by women, individuals with low socioeconomic status, and Black, Indigenous, and people of color (BIPOC), who often rely on, as well as provide, unpaid care. ²⁵ Taken together, the annual direct and indirect costs of LTSS are more than \$900 billion. But this amount does not consider labor market losses and tax revenue losses that arise when caregivers leave the workforce or retire early, ^{26,27} so it is far below LTSS's total societal cost.

Private long-term care insurance (LTCI) has long been touted as a way to address the gap in coverage for LTSS, particularly for individuals who are not Medicaid eligible or likely to become Medicaid eligible with spend-down. Only an estimated 7.4 million Americans own a private LTCI policy, or around 15% of persons 65 and older. A multitude of arguments have been posited for why private LTCI utilization is not more widespread, but a major limiting factor is cost, with premiums of \$6,000 to \$8,000 a year. Thus, aside from LTCI and out-of-pocket financing of LTSS by individuals, most publicly funded LTSS is paid through the Medicaid program, which establishes coverage based on the criteria of age, disability status, and whether an individual has limited income and assets. Nonetheless, state Medicaid programs are afforded some flexibility in establishing their own eligibility requirements, which vary according to service level need and the types of programs offered by states.

Under federal law, Medicaid is required to cover care in institutional settings, whereas home- and community-based care is largely optional. The major variation in funding for home- and community-based services (HCBS) is at the state level, including the variation in state funding for Medicaid home- and community-based waivers, which cover medical and nonmedical care and assistance in the home for older adults living with disabilities and other special populations (e.g., fragile children).³¹

Many states have strongly embraced HCBS through the use of Medicaid waivers and provisions within the Affordable Care Act (ACA) that prioritize rebalancing Medicaid LTSS away from institutional settings. Even though an overall majority of Medicaid LTSS funding (57% as of 2016) is now spent on HCBS, only 45% of the Medicaid LTSS dollars specifically spent on the care of older adults and people living with

disabilities went to HCBS as of 2016.³² Rebalancing the spending mix to HCBS and away from institutional-based care is consistent with preferences to remain at home but also places additional demands on unpaid caregivers.³³ Furthermore, whereas more than half of states allow for self-directed Medicaid funds to be used to pay family caregivers³⁴—which helps compensate them for their role—family caregivers typically provide care that is unpaid and unsupported through social services or local and state public health agencies.

Despite these well-documented challenges, as well as attempts to address LTSS financing as part of the ACA (e.g., the CLASS Act), LTSS were ultimately largely omitted from US health care reform efforts. At a systems level, little has changed in the way that LTSS have been delivered over the past decade since the ACA's passage. Twenty-seven states now use managed care for Medicaid LTSS. Furthermore, LTSS-covered services under Medicare Advantage (MA) are expanding, for example, through the use of pilot tests of home-delivered—meals coverage of assisted living under some MA plans, and also transportation costs and personal care.³⁵

The exact benefits offered remain at the discretion of individual insurance plans. Medicaid expansion under the ACA also expanded access to LTSS for low-income adults not already covered by Medicare and Medicaid, and the ACA contained measures to support increased access to HCBS. For example, those states that adopt the Community-First Choice 1915 K Waiver receive an additional 6% match in Medicaid funds. A new study found that compared to similar persons living in Medicaid nonexpansion states, low-income non-Medicare—covered adults in Medicaid expansion states had increased use of both formally provided home care (medical professional visits or aides providing assistance with activities of daily living) and nursing home care—evidence that those most likely to gain coverage through health reform had increased their use of LTSS. Despite these advances in access for small portions of the population, the generosity of Medicaid LTSS benefits overall has not risen substantially in the past decade.

Policy supports for unpaid caregivers is one area of LTSS undergoing some reforms at a national level. These reforms have largely been limited to agenda setting, aside from the long-standing Administration on Community Living's (ACL) National Family Caregiver Support Program (FCSP) and in the Veteran Health Administration's (VHA) system

of care, which was mandated by law since 2010 to include comprehensive caregiver supports in its core mission. The National Academy of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine urged building a national caregiver policy³⁸ and in 2018, the RAISE Family Care Act was signed into law, requiring the convening of a Family Caregiving Advisory Council to advise, provide recommendations, and identify best practices on recognizing and supporting unpaid caregivers.³⁹

The development and implementation of caregiver supports remain largely up to state policymakers. Several state-level policies and programs have been initiated to support caregivers, 40 and some states have additional (non-Medicaid) caregiver support programs (e.g., Hawaii). 41 In addition, a handful of states now offer modest tax credits for caregivers, and up to ten states are implementing paid family leave in the near future, which can cover caregiving duties for up to 12 weeks. Some in this population are eligible for unpaid family leave. 42 Other state-level supports are family caregiver training and respite services, including those funded through the ACL-administered FCSP.

What Has COVID-19 Unveiled?

COVID-19 has uncovered stark societal inequalities, namely, through its disproportionate impact on communities of color and low-income individuals. This impact has fallen on older residents and clients as well as the frontline certified nursing assistants and home health and personal care aides who provide most of the hands-on care in LTSS settings. These direct care providers are typically women who are Black, Indigenous, or otherwise people of color, earning low wages. One in four are foreign born. Unusually home aides earn an average hourly wage of \$13.38, while home health and personal care aides earn even less, an average of \$11.52 per hour. An average of 44% live below 200% of the federal poverty level, and 42% receive some type of public assistance. In addition, the evidence suggests that not only do these workers spend more time working—including one in six who hold a second job—they also spend more time on housework, unpaid caregiving, and commuting than do other health care workers.

Given the poor compensation and other job-related and external challenges, it is not surprising that nursing home and home care providers were experiencing significant recruitment and retention problems

before the pandemic.^{45,48} Although we currently have no data documenting the extent of COVID-19–related turnover among aides and how the pandemic has affected the pipeline for these jobs, anecdotal evidence suggests that retention and recruitment have indeed suffered.⁴⁹

In addition to concerns about their personal safety and the potential of becoming infected and spreading the virus within their households, individual facility and home care agency policies are discouraging aides from working at multiple locations in order to reduce the risk of infection. These policies create a significant economic hardship for low-wage aides across all LTSS settings. Even if these workers do not continue working at multiple LTSS facilities, they may continue going to their second jobs in other sectors of the service economy, where they still will interact with coworkers and clients. Thus, these policies may not reduce risks but only penalize workers through reduced earnings.

The Families First Coronavirus Response Act (FFCRA) requires employers with fewer than 500 employees to provide up to two weeks of paid sick leave for certain COVID-19 reasons and up to 12 weeks of family medical leave for employees who are unable to work (or telework) because their minor child's school or child care service is closed due to COVID-19. However, nursing home and home care aides are not protected by this legislation and can be excluded from the paid sick leave and expanded family and medical leave offered by their employer.

Approximately 24 states have temporarily increased Medicaid payments to nursing homes to support the continuation of care during the pandemic. ⁵¹ Even though 18 states have increased Medicaid reimbursement for all providers, some types of LTSS providers are not receiving the same funding increases. Only a few states, such as Tennessee, are specifically using these payments for LTSS frontline worker hazard pay, whereas Arkansas, Texas, and New Jersey have tied funding increases to direct worker pay. ^{51,52}

The longer-term impact of COVID-19 on Medicaid and LTSS funding is likely to be dire. States share overlapping responsibility with the federal government for funding Medicaid. In 2018, 39% of all Medicaid spending on LTSS was made by states, and Medicaid accounted for more than 29% of all state-level spending, constituting the single largest expenditure made by state governments. ^{53,54}

Some states have already begun to consider cuts to Medicaid and other health services including LTSS—primarily HCBS—owing to the pandemic's economic impact on revenue. The reversal of trends to more

community-based care instead of nursing home care (e.g., rebalancing), therefore, may be threatened by such budget cuts, which is bad for patient preferences and infection risk mitigation, given the congregate living arrangements of nursing homes. The extent of these cuts and if and how they are applied remain unclear. California lawmakers, for example, blocked proposed budget cuts, including a cut of 7% to the state's In-Home Supportive Services Program. More such cuts are likely as the pandemic and the resulting economic fallout and budgetary impacts continue. This puts individual recipients of publicly financed LTSS at risk of losing their coverage and access to care when they need it most or relegating them to higher-risk nursing home care.

Unpaid caregivers are under increased pressure and strain to provide care during the pandemic. Many of these individuals have lost their job as result of COVID-19's economic fallout, and many unpaid caregivers have also prohibited formal home care providers from entering their home, for fear of the care recipient's being exposed to the virus. What happens when a caregiver contracts COVID-19 and is unable to provide care? We have very little information about care recipients' unmet needs during the pandemic, as well as a firm understanding of the magnitude of the changes in received unpaid and paid caregiving.

We do, though, have evidence that many small-scale caregiver support programs have adapted during the pandemic, including moving their services to virtual support calls and trying to help those caring for institutionalized loved ones connect with their family members through video calls. ⁵⁶ Even though only a small fraction of unpaid caregivers in the United States receive support from programs, two consequences of these shifts in training could arise from the pandemic. First, we may see more unmet needs caused by the pandemic if existing programs are strained and cannot accommodate the additional needs, ^{57,58} and second, the shift to virtual platforms may enhance caregivers' ability to participate in supportive services, since it often is difficult for them to leave the house to participate in in-person training and support groups.

Recommendations

It is essential to tackle the perennial problems in LTSS delivery using both near-term and longer-term measures (see Box). All the measures are intrinsically rooted in an overhaul of financing because the financing

arrangements drive delivery and access and have spillover effects on private-sector rates. Our proposed reforms to the US LTSS system will incur costs. Funds will need to be identified in order to pay for the changes to expand coverage and benefits. One potential source of funding is savings from reductions in Medicaid utilization as a result of the wider LTSS coverage we propose. A second funding source would be establishing a new financing mechanism for LTSS. Mandatory participation in this financing mechanism, which raises revenue specifically for the new coverage, is also needed, as experience with the design of the CLASS Act has demonstrated. ⁵⁹ Indeed, America needs to re-envision how to pay for LTSS, and any moves made to this end must reflect what those being cared for need and want.

Box. Recommendations for Reform

Near-Term Measures

Require uniform public reporting of COVID-19 cases in all LTSS settings.

Identify and support unpaid caregivers.

Bolster protections for the direct care workforce.

Increase coordination between public health departments and LTSS agencies and providers.

Enhance collaboration and coordination across health, LTSS, and public health systems.

Reduce further barriers to telehealth in LTSS.

Provide incentives to care for our most vulnerable populations.

Long-Term Reforms

Disseminate comprehensive workforce development.

Achieve universal coverage through comprehensive financing reform.

Create an age-friendly public health system.

Near-Term Measures

There continues to be a glaring lack of publicly available information about COVID-19 infections among LTSS users and the workforce. Similar to the federal government's requirement that nursing homes report

weekly COVID-19 infections and deaths, other settings in the LTSS continuum—home health care, assisted living, and other residential care settings—should be regularly reported and made public. The critical differences between the general population's COVID-19 case data and the LTSS data should be made clear. 60 The initial challenges with the nursing home data have been well documented and may be avoided with a careful approach to implementing in other LTSS settings. The use of uniform reporting requirements would help but would require far greater collaboration between the states and the federal government. Such collaboration is a distinct challenge given the blend of state and federal oversight across facility types and the definitions of assisted living and residential care across states. Specifically, CMS does not regulate most assisted-living facilities, but states do. Data from the full LTSS spectrum of services must be reported in order to enable real-time, tailored, evidence-based strategies. Public health agencies could lead this charge, directly addressing identified gaps in infection control resources across the LTSS spectrum.

Identifying and Supporting Unpaid Caregivers. Unpaid caregivers are critical to the care needs of older adults with LTSS needs; in fact, they are usually the primary providers of care. Even the most integrated and sophisticated health care systems desperately need a way to reliably identify caregivers. This is even more important in the midst of the COVID-19 pandemic. Identifying who may not have a family caregiver or what support a caregiver may have is essential. Adding an indicator of functional impairment to Medicare administrative data would offer a tangible, low-cost approach to identifying individuals and their caregivers that could be implemented nearly immediately.

The "Welcome to Medicare" visit and Medicare Annual Wellness Visit (AWV) are two opportunities to identify caregivers and document them in administrative data. While most individuals are likely to be functionally independent when enrolling in Medicare, the AWV offers an opportunity to address their needs on a regular basis allowing these data to be updated when a caregiver is needed. However, the AWV is not yet well utilized, as fewer than 25% of all Medicare beneficiaries receive an AWV each year and is even less well utilized by beneficiaries who are Black, Indigenous, or other people of color. 61 Public health departments could promote wider utilization of the AWV to older adults and health care providers, ensuring that this is a support option for caregivers.

New policies that immediately allow caregivers of COVID-19 patients to be paid at the rate of home health aides would offer much needed financial support. Countries such as South Korea have adopted this approach at the municipal level.⁶² Currently, efforts to pay caregivers are generally limited to Medicaid. There is acute economic strain given massive layoffs. In just a few short months, more than 25 million Americans have lost their jobs and although the unemployment rate has declined from a peak in April 2020, it remained high at 8.6% in 2020, thus disproportionately affecting low-income workers. 63,64 Caregivers who are still able to work need to be paid if they are going to take time off from work. This is especially important for low-income caregivers without access to sick leave. Paying both working and nonworking caregivers would reduce the need for multiple caregivers and would enable them to remain in one place while the care recipient recovers from COVID-19. Adding COVID-19 recovery to a caregiver's duties places an added burden on them, especially since they also need to be trained and their qualifications assessed. There are multiple evidence-based trainings for caregivers such as safety and injury prevention training that is not specific to COVID-19. Adapting COVID-19-specific CMS training for frontline workers could provide accessible rapid training for unpaid caregivers to mitigate transmission risk. 65 Assessment protocols could draw from Medicaid programs that require assessment of those caring for beneficiaries using home- and community-based services. For example, the Rhode Island Personal Choice Program training model that requires assessment by a medical professional could be adapted.⁶⁶

Bolstering Protections for the Direct Care Workforce. This pandemic has demonstrated the important role of the direct care workforce in LTSS and the serious risks these workers face both on the job and in their communities. Policymakers must understand that emergency actions are essential, as subsequent waves of the virus are expected. LTSS is the lowest-priority sector among health care providers in receipt of PPE, as well as testing and contact tracing. LTSS providers should have access to the PPE they need to provide safe care to their clients. Furthermore, a system establishing backup workers to fill COVID-19—related staff vacancies is desperately needed, since LTSS has no backup workforce. Overall, more progressive labor policies beyond these modest measures arising in the first six months of the pandemic (e.g., living wages, paid sick leave, paid family leave) would be good LTSS policy and good health policy, with

the potential to improve the lives of direct care workers, to raise the quality of care, and to reduce the need to work multiple jobs.

Because they are related to the workforce, and even more closely related to residents' health outcomes, infection control plans must be reexamined and empirical studies of the benefits of tight infection control must be carried out. Infection control is a basic function of any public health system and emergency response. Yet, it is doubtful that infection control has been adequate in response to the pandemic.

In 2019 the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services urged facilities to take an all-hazards approach in their emergency response planning, which covers both natural and human-made disasters. 68 Media reports indicate, however, that many nursing home staff were not aware of this new plan and did not practice any new plan and that if a comprehensive plan did exist, the facility's resources were quickly overwhelmed.⁶⁹ Regulation has a role in addition to bolstering resources in order to support and be able to activate an infection control plan. Infection control is currently underregulated, with few inspections. Yet, lapses in infection control are among the most commonly cited deficiencies that inspectors find. 70 These types of deficiencies can range from a lack of hand washing to a failure to use protective equipment.⁷¹ Better infection control is an important support from which all LTSS direct care workers would benefit, and it would also serve as a risk mitigation strategy that would benefit the recipients of their care.

To address these concerns, CMS recently rolled out its Targeted COVID-19 Training for Frontline Nursing Home Staff & Management, with five specific modules designed for frontline clinical staff and ten designed for nursing home management. 72 Quality improvement organizations, funded by CMS to work with nursing homes, are required to build this training into their future action plans. It is too soon to assess the impact of this training program. A new National Nursing Home COVID Action Network worth as much as \$237 million was created under an AHRQ contract and was funded through the 2020 Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act. This network—a partnership between AHRQ, the University of New Mexico's ECHO Institute, and the Institute for Healthcare Improvement (IHI)—provides free training and mentorship to nursing homes across the country to increase the implementation of evidence-based infection prevention and safety practices to protect residents and staff. Similar training efforts have not been developed for home health and home care aides and

management, but they should be developed to better support the full spectrum of direct care workers.

Increasing Coordination Between Public Health Departments and LTSS Agencies and Providers. Greater collaboration between public health departments and LTSS agencies and providers—both institutional and home based—would help with infection control, including testing, contact tracing, and monitoring. Despite the great need, local investment in public health systems is haphazard and federal investment is insufficient. Although local and state public health departments have collaborated with LTSS agencies and providers in helping mitigate the effects of this pandemic, these partnerships have often developed too late and have varied across states and localities. All public health agencies could supply resources to nursing homes, home care agencies, and other communitybased providers to help them implement their emergency plans during this pandemic as well as during future disasters. Public health teams at the local and state level should also work with LTSS providers to ensure better infection control and staffing—for example, earlier this year South Korea integrated public health agencies with LTSS to help recruit volunteers to fill direct care worker vacancies. 62

An immediate focus should be nursing homes, assisted living, and home care agencies located in coronavirus hot spots or in potentially at-risk communities with a combination of testing, contact tracing, and comprehensive infection control support. Establishing high-functioning lines of communication within states is a basic step that could improve these partnerships and would enhance the ability of non-CMS—regulated facilities, such as assisted living, to implement recommended screening, testing, and other infection control measures.

Enhancing Collaboration and Communication Across Health, LTSS, and Public Health Systems. A system for communication between acute care facilities and LTSS facilities is lacking and transcends the ever-present challenges of shared electronic health records (EHR) in US health care, a challenge across all health care settings. Both the persistent organizational and cultural difference between acute care and LTSS and the lack of communication between these systems likely are compounded by societal-level and health care-level ageism and ableism. ^{73,74}

These ways of thinking include the idea that hospitals "fix" patients and have great value to society, whereas LTSS are for people whose outcomes are unlikely to improve. We saw it in the early days of the pandemic when physicians and nurses volunteered to work in hospitals'

intensive care units that were in great need nationally. But we heard little about those electing to work in nursing homes that also faced massive needs. The disparate ownership of acute care versus LTSS facilities complicates any hope of sharing information or collaborating. A complex mix of for-profit, private, and public ownership usually means that LTSS facilities and nearby hospitals are not part of the same vertically integrated system. Memoranda of understanding (MOUs) or formal contracts reflecting the now popular models of "patient-centered medical homes" or "accountable care organizations" may be a philosophical as well as a practical answer to such gaps in coordination.⁷⁵

Providers of long-term services and supports lag behind others in the US health system in the use of technology such as electronic health records (EHRs).⁷⁶ Although advances have been made in promoting wider utilization, the impact of leaving LTSS providers out of the federal incentives to use EHR systems continues to discourage their adoption.⁷⁷ The technological capacity of LTSS providers must be improved by investing in these systems to enable their linking with the acute care system.

Reducing Further Barriers to Telehealth in LTSS. Since March 2020, CMS has loosened its restrictions on the use of telehealth access and personal health information privacy in response to the pandemic, including at LTSS facilities.⁷⁸ Until now, telehealth expansion has been slow because of questions about health care quality and patient privacy and its presumed dramatic shift from traditional, in-person patient care. Now, a majority of states have in some capacity increased HCBS provided through telehealth.⁷⁹ We have a forced natural experiment to see whether this will work for patients and providers alike and whether it will reduce barriers to telehealth. Will these changes endure after the pandemic?

Specific to LTSS, US Senators Amy Klobuchar (D-MN) and Bob Casey (D-PA) introduced legislation in April 2020 to enhance telehealth support for older adults and increase access to technology, allowing "virtual visits" during this pandemic. 80 Although the Advancing Connectivity during the Coronavirus to Ensure Support for Seniors (ACCESS) Act would help protect vulnerable LTSS populations, their providers, and their families, it remains in committee. This proposal includes \$50 million for the US Department of Health and Human Services' Telehealth Resource Center to assist nursing homes receiving funding through Medicare or Medicaid to expand their telehealth offerings.⁸¹ This

proposal is supported by the AARP, the Center for Medicare Advocacy, Justice in Aging, the Long Term Care Community Coalition, and the National Consumer Voice for Quality Long-Term Care. Currently, the bill has been referred to the Committee on Appropriations, in addition to the Committees on Energy and Commerce, Ways and Means, and the Budget, for a period to be subsequently determined by the Speaker.⁸²

With anecdotal reports that hospice providers are being barred access to nursing homes, it is critical to fill gaps with telehealth options and accelerate the training of existing nursing force workers in pain management and person-centered principles in the hospice care model to address corresponding gaps in non-COVID-19 and COVID-19 end-of-life care needs. If federal efforts at allocating funds for telehealth do not succeed, the states may need to think creatively to bring telehealth to LTSS, in much the same way they did with Medicaid and HCBS, in which more than 47 states have advanced mental health provision via telehealth.⁵¹

Providing Incentives to Care for Our Most Vulnerable Populations. programs result in poor outcomes. A more equitable system of providing and paying for care is desperately needed. Right now, we need to invest heavily in providers who serve low-income, medically fragile LTSS residents. Although this is a long-standing need, the current crisis has made it an urgent need. As seen with the challenges of rolling out the stimulus packages, the small businesses that need the resources the most are often the ones unable—owing to a lack of agency, access, or infrastructure—to apply for and secure funds essential to support their work. 83 This is true for many independent long-term care providers and home care providers who often care for the most vulnerable and medically fragile and need resources for care that Medicaid reimbursements cannot fully cover. While raising Medicaid payments across the board would help the most at-risk LTSS residents as well as all LTSS recipients, a thorough realignment of the system to better provide and finance care is needed. Without this larger systemic reform of LTSS, the challenges that plague the current system will persist and intensify far beyond the current crisis. These changes need to occur at both the state and federal levels, given their shared responsibility of delivering Medicaid programs.

Long-Term Reforms

Comprehensive Workforce Development. The LTSS workforce is undervalued because the frontline staff are not viewed as professionals; they are often labeled as unskilled and, as noted earlier, are paid low wages. They thus have few opportunities to receive training to improve their clinical skills and to advance their careers. Yet these jobs are extremely demanding and increasingly complex because they care for individuals with complex physical, behavioral, and cognitive needs that require a range of skills and competencies. 48,60,84

In fact, a 2008 Institute of Medicine report called for significant investments in education and financial support for professionals caring for older adults in the United States, including frontline caregivers in LTSS settings. 85 Over a decade later, little progress has been made in this sector. Nursing homes, other residential care organizations, and home- and community-based providers face significant challenges in recruiting and retaining well-prepared, high-quality staff across the continuum of occupations, particularly frontline caregivers. Anecdotes from the field suggest that many certified nursing assistants and home care aides, as well as mid- and upper-level managers and clinicians, are leaving the LTSS sector as the pandemic has caused irreparable stress for those who have endured the risk of infection, the deaths of residents and staff, and bad publicity, particularly in nursing homes. The unfavorable social media coverage is likely to dissuade potential candidates from even considering seeking a frontline, clinical, or administrative job in this sector.

The CARES Act provided some financial relief for frontline caregivers to help them with wraparound services like access to food, childcare, and transportation. In addition, at least half of the states temporarily increased Medicaid reimbursement rates designed, in part, to encourage staff retention when peers called in sick or did not come to work.^{86,87} Several states have specified pay increases for direct care workers in nursing homes and other non-institutional care settings. 51 Arkansas adopted temporary supplemental payments that increased direct care workers' weekly pay by a base supplemental payment according to the number of hours worked and an additional tiered acuity payment for those working in facilities with COVID-19-positive patients. In Texas, the nursing home payment rate increase included pay raises for direct care workers and for supply and dietary costs.⁵¹ The Heroes Act, passed by the US House of Representatives just at the time of writing, would provide significantly more resources to support direct care workers.⁸⁸

Policymakers could take this a step further and approach these challenges holistically. First, direct care workers should be fairly compensated and receive a living wage, regardless of the job-related risks of COVID-19. A new report exploring the economic impact of providing a living wage to direct care workers across LTSS settings indicates that this effort would help relieve staffing shortages by adding 330,000 direct care workers to the ranks of those already employed, or a roughly 9.1% boost to employment in 2022.89 By 2030, the economic impact of additional spending by workers is estimated to be \$17 billion and \$22 billion more than it would have been without this higher pay. 89 Paving all direct care workers a living wage would also reduce their use of public assistance programs between \$912 million and \$1.6 billion per year. In order for all employers to pay a living wage, state Medicaid programs (the largest payer for LTSS), should raise their reimbursement rates and require that these increases be passed on directly to workers. Moreover, these changes should be sustained beyond the end of the pandemic. Otherwise, Medicaid-funded employers would struggle to cover new wage mandates, and workers would not necessarily receive the benefits.

Finally, policymakers could also standardize training requirements for frontline caregivers across all LTSS settings. Barriers to aides' career advancement should be dismantled by, for example, loosening state nurse delegation regulations. In addition, we must have support for job growth in LTSS occupations through apprenticeship programs and other educational initiatives, as well as efforts to develop clinical and managerial leadership in nursing homes, other residential settings, and home care.

Universal Coverage Through Comprehensive Financing Reform. The need for LTSS financing reform owing to COVID-19's brutal impact on state budgets and Medicaid is urgent. A social insurance approach to financing LTSS that is based on individual care and support needs and that covers all Americans, regardless of their financial status, is necessary for adequate LTSS coverage. Importantly, this approach must provide coverage of living needs—and not just the care aspects—of LTSS. This approach would protect against financial catastrophe and end the current system that is based on the need to be financially destitute in order to access coverage via Medicaid. Such an approach would benefit both individuals and families and would also create a far more stable and more generous funding stream to providers.

Universal coverage is essential to achieving greater equity in access and coverage, but it is also essential to the fiscal viability of the

financing mechanism (e.g., everyone pays into the system). Although political concerns about a universal and therefore mandatory approach led to a voluntary program in the form of the CLASS Act, 90 the failure to embrace the universal approach undermined the viability of CLASS.⁹¹ Policymakers cannot afford to make this same mistake again when addressing LTSS financing reform.

Creating an Age-Friendly Public Health System. More than 70% of care recipients are women, as women usually outlive men.³⁸ True reform can thus result from a paradigm shift only in the way we think about and value our fellow human beings—women, minorities, older adults, and people living with disabilities. Specifically, the heightened infection rates and deaths observed among Black, Latino, and Native American communities nationally are reflected in LTSS facilities. This will require another call to action for these particularly disadvantaged groups, including older adults and people living with disabilities and minority

Public health departments must recognize the heightened health risks that the older adult population faces, particularly during public health emergencies. Over the long term, they must take strong action to prepare older adults for future public health emergencies while also monitoring their day-to-day health needs with an eye toward aggressively promoting wellness and preventing disease. The United States is now experiencing the tragic consequences of a health system that encourages medical personnel, public health professionals, and providers of social services to work in silos that rarely connect or coordinate.

The progress made in the acute health care sector to provide agefriendly health care has not extended substantially to the long-term care sector. 92 First coined in 2002 by the World Health Organization and accelerated in 2017 by partnerships between the John A. Hartford Foundation, the Institute for Healthcare Improvement, and two health systems, the age-friendly health care movement has been primarily limited to the ambulatory care, emergency department, and inpatient settings. 93 Inclusion of care in the home is a goal of the movement as well to more effectively engage with and support unpaid caregivers. The recommendation to expand supports for unpaid caregivers is particularly consistent with building a more age-friendly public health system. Nonetheless, the age-friendly care movement has not permeated public health agency approaches, nor has it spread to most home care and residential or nursing home care settings. The cornerstone of this movement is to train

providers in geriatric principles, appropriate assessment, and provision of care—all aligned with the four "Ms."⁹⁴ These are (1) what Matters, or the goals of the older adult; (2) Medication, ensuring that medication does not interfere with the other principles; (3) Mentation, preventing, identifying, treating, and managing dementia, depression, and delirium across settings of care; and (4) Mobility, promoting moving safely every day to allow older adults to live in a way that matters to them. The age-friendly care movement—inclusive of LTSS—must partner more closely with public health and health care delivery systems during this pandemic and beyond. Learning from exemplary hospitals and their successful partnerships with outside agencies would be helpful in making progress toward an age-friendly public health paradigm that addresses the full spectrum of LTSS.

Every sector of our health care system has an equally valuable role to play, especially during a pandemic. The three systems—LTSS, public health, and wider health care systems—must begin to work more collaboratively in a coordinated fashion to safeguard the health and safety of older adults and the people who care for them. In fact, public health agencies could lead the transformation of the LTSS sector to be an age-friendly system.

Conclusions

COVID-19 has exposed the many shortcomings of the US LTSS system. Although these are not new problems, this pandemic has exacerbated and amplified their impact to a point that they are impossible to ignore. Policymakers have an opportunity to act to address these failings through a substantive reform of the LTSS system and collaboration with public health. Indeed, the LTSS system has recently been shown to be a critical component of the public health response to COVID-19, and its important role should be amplified. The time for reform is now. We have a sobering opportunity to enact cross-sector change and must do so while the nation's focus is trained on COVID-19 impacts.

References

 Stone R. Financing long-term services and supports—and the challenge of underlying assumptions. *Generations*. 2019;43(1):55-57.

- Werner RM, Hoffman AK, Coe NB. Long-term care policy af-2. ter COVID-19—solving the nursing home crisis. N Engl J Med. 2020;383(10):903-905.
- 3. Johnson R. What Is the Lifetime Risk of Needing and Receiving Long-Term Services and Supports? Washington, DC: US Department of Health and Human Services, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation; 2019. https://aspe.hhs.gov/ system/files/pdf/261036/LifetimeRisk.pdf.
- 4. Jenkins L. First in the nation: Washington state's long-term care trust act. Milbank Q. 2020;98(1):10-13.
- Tell EJ, Cohen MA. The states can't wait: the long-term-care financing imperative. Generations. 2019;43(1):49-54.
- Conlen M, Ivory D, Yourish K, et al. About 40% of U.S. coronavirus deaths are linked to nursing homes. New York Times. 2020. https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/us/coronavirusnursing-homes.html. Accessed September 26, 2020.
- Associated Press. Nursing homes represent more than 1 in 4 COVID-19 deaths in U.S. NBC News. June 19, 2020. https://www.nbcnews.com/health/health-news/nursing-homesrepresent-more-1-4-covid-19-deaths-u-n1231547. Accessed January 21, 2021.
- Raifman R. Disparities in the population at risk of severe illness from COVID-19 by race/ethnicity and income. Am J Prev Med. 2020;59(1):137-139.
- Gebeloff R, Richtel M, Smith M, et al. The striking racial divide in how COVID-19 has hit nursing homes. New York Times. September 11, 2020. https://www.nytimes.com/article/coronavirus-nursinghomes-racial-disparity.html. Accessed February 8, 2020.
- Abrams HR, Loomer L, Gandhi A, Grabowski DC. Characteristics of U.S. nursing homes with COVID-19 cases. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2020;68(8):1653-1656.
- Oberlander J. The US health care system: on a road to nowhere? 11. Can Med Assoc J. 2002;167(2):163-168.
- 12. Enthoven AC, Fuchs VR. Employment-based health insurance: past, present, and future. Health Aff. (Millwood). 2006;25(6):1538-1547.
- 13. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS). Home & community based services authorities. https://www.medicaid.gov/ medicaid/home-community-based-services/home-communitybased-services-authorities/index.html. Accessed September 25, 2020.

14. Gordon SH, Huberfeld N, Jones DK. What federalism means for the US coronavirus disease 2019 response. *JAMA Health Forum*. 2020;1(5):e200510-e200510.

- 15. Maani N, Galea S. COVID-19 and underinvestment in the public health infrastructure of the United States. *Milbank Q*. 2020;98(2)250-259.
- 16. De Biasi A, Wolfe M, Carmody J, Fulmer T, Auerbach J. Creating an age-friendly public health system. *Innovation Aging*. 2020;4(1).
- 17. Anderson LA, Goodman RA, Holtzman D, Posner SF, Northridge ME. Aging in the United States: opportunities and challenges for public health. *Am J Public Health*. 2012;102(3):393-395.
- 18. Kingdon JW. Agendas, Alternatives, and Public Policies, Update Edition, with an Epilogue on Health Care. 2nd ed. London, England: Pearson: Longman Classics in Political Science; 2011.
- 19. Kaye HS, Harrington C, LaPlante MP. Long-term care: who gets it, who provides it, who pays, and how much? *Health Aff. (Millwood)*. 2010;29(1):11-21.
- 20. Fulmer TT, Koller CF, Rowe JW. Reimagining nursing homes in the wake of COVID-19. Washington, DC.: National Academy of Medicine; 2020. https://doi.org/10.31478/202009a
- 21. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS). Coronavirus Commission on Safety and Quality in Nursing Homes. McLean, VA: Mitre; September 2020.
- 22. Watts MO, Chidambaram P. Medicaid home and community-based services enrollment and spending. *Kaiser Fam Found*. https://www.kff.org/report-section/medicaid-home-and-community-based-services-enrollment-and-spending-issue-brief/. Published 2020. Accessed September 22, 2020.
- 23. Chari AV, Engberg J, Ray KN, Mehrotra A. The opportunity costs of informal elder-care in the United States: new estimates from the American Time Use Survey. *Health Serv Res.* 2015;50(3):871-882.
- 24. Berg KM, Fortinsky RH, Robison J. Family caregivers needed—no training provided. *JAMA Intern Med.* 2019;179(6):835-836.
- 25. National Alliance for Caregiving and Amerian Association of Retired Persons (AARP) *Caregiving in the U.S.* Washington, DC: AARP Public Policy Institute; 2015.
- 26. Van Houtven CH, Coe NB, Skira MM. The effect of informal care on work and wages. *J Health Econ*. 2013;32(1):240-252.
- 27. Jacobs JC, Van Houtven CH, Laporte A, Coyte PC. The impact of informal caregiving intensity on women's retirement in the United States. *J Popul Ageing*. 2017;10(2):159-180.

- Allaire BT, Brown DS, Wiener JM. Who wants long-term care in-28. surance? A stated preference survey of attitudes, beliefs, and characteristics. Inquiry. 2016;53.
- Johnson RW, Park JS. Who purchases long-term care insurance? 29. Washington, DC: Urban Institute: Program on Retirement Policy; 2011.
- US Department of Health & Human Services, Administra-30. tion for Community Living. Long-term care state Medicaid programs. https://longtermcare.acl.gov/medicare-medicaid-more/ medicaid/. Updated July 23, 2020. Accessed September 21, 2020.
- Reinhard S, Houser A, Ujvari K, et al. Advancing action, 2020: a 31. state scorecard on long-term services and supports for older adults, people with physical disabilities, and family caregivers. Washington, DC: AARP; 2020.
- Eiken S, Sredl K, Burwell B, Amos A. Medicaid expenditures for 32. long-term services and supports in FY 2016. Cambridge, MA: IBM Watson Health; 2018.
- Konetzka RT. The hidden costs of rebalancing long-term care. 33. Health Serv Res. 2014;49(3):771-777.
- 34. AARP Family Caregiving. Can I get paid to be a caregiver for a family member? Washington, DC: AARP Financial and Legal; May 15, 2020.
- 35. Dawson WD, Cutler J. Addressing long-term services and supports reform via Medicare. Yes, Medicare, that post-acute care program. J Aging Soc Policy. 2020;32(2):108-124.
- 36. Schim SM, Doorenbos AZ. A three-dimensional model of cultural congruence: framework for intervention. J Soc Work in End-of-Life Palliative Care. 2010;6(3-4):256-270.
- Van Houtven CH, McGarry BE, Jutkowitz E, Grabowski DC. Association of Medicaid expansion under the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act with use of long-term care. JAMA Network Open. 2020;3(10):e2018728.
- National Academies of Sciences, Engineering, and Medicine. Families caring for an aging America. Washington, DC: Committee on Family Caregiving for Older Adults, Board on Health Care Services, Health and Medicine Division.; 2017.
- Cacchione PZ. The Recognize, Assist, Include, Support 39. and Engage (RAISE) Family Caregivers Act. Clin Nurs Res. 2019;28(8):907-910.
- Dawson WD, Bangerter LR, Splaine M. The politics of caregiving: 40. taking stock of state-level policies to support family caregivers. Public Policy Aging Rep. 2020;30(2):62-66.

41. Purtill C. One of the smartest ideas for balancing work and life just went into effect in Hawaii. *Quartz at Work*, December 19, 2017.

- 42. Wolff JL, Drabo EF, Van Houtven CH. Beyond parental leave: paid family leave for an aging America. *J Am Geriatr Soc.* 2019;67(7):1322-1324.
- 43. Kirschner KL IL, Shah T. The invisible COVID workforce: direct care workers for those with disabilities. *Commonwealth Fund*. https://www.commonwealthfund.org/blog/2020/invisible-COVID-workforce-direct-care-workers-those-disabilities. Updated May 21, 2020. Accessed June 20, 2020.
- 44. Zallman L, Finnegan KE, Himmelstein DU, Touw S, Woolhandler S. Care for America's elderly and disabled people relies on immigrant labor. *Health Aff.* 2019;38(6):919-926.
- 45. Scales K. It's time to care. https://phinational.org/resource/its-time-to-care-a-detailed-profile-of-americas-direct-careworkforce/. Bronx, NY: PHI; January 21, 2020. Accessed September 21, 2020.
- 46. Muench U, Jura M, Spetz J, Mathison R, Herrington C. Financial vulnerability and worker well-being: a comparison of long-term services and supports workers with other health workers. *Med Care Res Rev.* June 20, 2020. https://doi.org/10.1177/1077558720930131.
- 47. Van Houtven CH, DePasquale N, Coe NB. Essential long-term care workers commonly hold second jobs and double- or tripleduty caregiving roles. *J Am Geriatr Soc.* 2020;68(8). https://doi.org/10.1111/jgs.16509.
- 48. Spetz J, Stone RI, Chapman SA, Bryant N. Home and community-based workforce for patients with serious illness requires support to meet growing needs. *Health Aff.* 2019;38(6):902-909.
- 49. McGarry BE, Grabowski DC, Barnett ML. Severe staffing and personal protective equipment shortages faced by nursing homes during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Health Aff.* 2020;39(10). https://doi.org/10.1377/hlthaff.2020.0169.
- 50. US Department of Labor, Wage and Hour Division. Families first coronavirus response act: employee paid leave rights. Washington, DC: US Department of Labor; 2020. https://www.dol.gov/agencies/whd/pandemic/ffcra-employee-paid-leave. Accessed September 21, 2020.
- 51. Musumeci M, Guth R, Guth M. State actions to sustain Medicaid long-term services and supports during COVID-19. Washington, DC: Kaiser Family Foundation; August 26, 2020.
- 52. Stainton LH. Nursing home reforms called for after COVID deaths are now law. *NJ Spotlight News*. September 17, 2020.

- National Association of State Budget Officers. The fiscal survey of states: fall 2019. Washington, DC: National Association of State Budget Officers; 2019. https: //higherlogicdownload.s3.amazonaws.com/NASBO/9d2d2db1c943-4f1b-b750-0fca152d64c2/UploadedImages/Fiscal% 20Survey/NASBO_Fall_2019_Fiscal_Survey_of_States_S.pdf. Accessed January 21, 2020.
- 54. Kaiser Family Foundation. Federal and state share of spending. 2020. State Health Facts https://www.kff.org/medicaid/state-indicator/federalstateshare-of-spending/?dataView=0¤tTimeframe= 0&selectedDistributions=state-total&sortModel=/7B/22colId/ 22:/22Location/22/22sort/22:/22asc/22/7D. Published 2020. Accessed July 1, 2020.
- Young S. California lawmakers block health care cuts. Kaiser Health 55. News. June 23, 2020.
- Padala SP, Jendro AM, Orr LC. Facetime to reduce behavioral 56. problems in a nursing home resident with Alzheimer's dementia during COVID-19. Psychiatry Res. 2020;288:113028. https: //doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2020.113028.
- Wolff JL, Spillman BC, Freedman VA, Kasper JD. A national pro-57. file of family and unpaid caregivers who assist older adults with health care activities. JAMA Intern Med. 2016;176(3):372-379.
- 58. National Alliance for Caregiving and American Association of Retired Persons (AARP). Caregiving in the U.S.. Washington, DC: AARP Public Policy Institute; 2020.
- Commission on Long-Term Care. Report to the Congress. Washington, DC: Commission on Long-Term Care; September 30, 2013.
- Van Houtven CH, Dawson WD. Medicare and home health: tak-60. ing stock in the COVID-19 era. New York, NY: Commonwealth Fund; October 21, 2020. https://doi.org/10.26099/kg2n-1s19
- Lind KE, Hildreth KL, Perraillon MC. Persistent dispari-61. ties in Medicare's annual wellness visit utilization. Med Care. 2019;57(12).
- 62. Lyu JY. Report: The South Korean approach to managing COVID-19 outbreaks in residential care settings and to maintaining community-based care services. London, England: International Long-term Care Policy Network; March 26, 2020.
- 63. US Bureau of Labor Statistics. Unemployment rate [unrate]. Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis. https://fred.stlouisfed.org/series/ UNRATE. Published 2020. Accessed May 14, 2020.

64. US Department of Labor. *Unemployment insurance weekly claims*. Washington, DC: US Department of Labor; November 28, 2020.

- 65. Aging BRIo. https://www.benrose.org/web/guest. 2020. Accessed September 25, 2020.
- 66. Rhode Island Executive Office of Health and Human Services, Medicaid Personal Choice Program. *Participant/Representative User Manual*. Cranston, RI; August 1, 2012.
- 67. Rau J. Nursing homes run short of COVID-19 protective gear as federal response falters. NPR/Kaiser Health News. June 11, 2020.
- 68. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS). Emergency preparedness—updates to appendix Z of the State Operations Manual (SOM). In: Center for Clinical Standards and Quality/Quality Safety and Oversight Group, ed. State Operations Manual (SOM). Baltimore, MD: US Department of Health & Human Services; 2019.
- 69. Bryant Furlow CB, Arnsdorf I. Nursing homes fought federal emergency plan requirements for years. Now, they're coronavirus hot spots. *ProPublica*. May 29, 2020.
- 70. Stevenson, DG, Bonner A. The importance of nursing home transparency and oversight, even in the midst of a pandemic. Health Affairs Blog, May 12, 2020.
- 71. Rau J. Coronavirus stress test: many 5-star nursing homes have infection-control lapses. *Kaiser Health News*. March 4, 2020.
- 72. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS). Targeted COVID-19 training for frontline nursing home staff & management. https://qsep.cms.gov/data/480/1f5035b1-5ee1-ea11-82b8-0aedc9e7d4fe/story.html. Accessed September 22, 2020.
- 73. Chang ES, Kannoth S, Levy S, Wang S-Y, Lee JE, Levy BR. Global reach of ageism on older persons' health: a systematic review. *PLOS ONE*. 2020;15(1):e0220857.
- 74. Aronson L. Age, complexity, and crisis—a prescription for progress in pandemic. *N Engl J Med.* 2020;383(1):4-6.
- 75. Chang CH, Mainor A, Raymond S, Peck K, Colla C, Bynum J. Inclusion of nursing homes and long-term residents in Medicare ACOs. *Med Care*. 2019;57(12):990-995.
- 76. Bjarnadottir RI, Herzig CTA, Travers JL, Castle NG, Stone PW. Implementation of electronic health records in US nursing homes. *Comput Inform, Nurs.* 2017;35(8):417-424.
- 77. Abramson EL, McGinnis S, Moore J, Kaushal R, Investigators H. A statewide assessment of electronic health record adoption and health information exchange among nursing homes. *Health Serv Res.* 2014;49(1, pt.2):361-372.

- 78. Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS). Trump administration issues second round of sweeping changes to support U.S. healthcare system during COVID-19 pandemic. https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/press-releases/trumpadministration-issues-second-round-sweeping-changes-supportus-healthcare-system-during-COVID. Published 2020. Accessed June 1, 2020.
- Kaiser Family Foundation. State data and policy actions to address coronavirus. https://www.kff.org/coronavirus-COVID-19/issuebrief/state-data-and-policy-actions-to-address-coronavirus/. Published 2020. Updated September 24, 2020. Accessed November 4, 2020.
- 80. Senators A Klobuchar (D-MN) and B Casey (D-PA) introduce legislation to increase seniors' virtual connection to health care and community amidst coronavirus outbreak. Press release. March 19, 2020.
- Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS). Long-term care 81. nursing homes telehealth and telemedicine tool kit. Washington, DC: CMS; March 27, 2020.
- H.R.6487, 116th Cong. ACCESS Act. April 14, 2020. 82.
- Rosenberg JM, Sweet K. "Absolute chaos" as businesses try to tap 83. into rescue funds. Associated Press News. April 12, 2020.
- 84. Stone RI, Bryant NS. The future of the home care workforce: training and supporting aides as members of home-based care teams. I Am Geriatr Soc. 2019;67(S2):S444-S448.
- 85. Institute of Medicine. Retooling for an Aging America: Building the Health Care Workforce. Washington, DC: National Academies Press: 2008.
- Parrott S, Stone C, Huang C-C, et al. CARES Act includes 86. essential measures to respond to public health, economic crises, but more will be needed. Washington, DC: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities; March 27, 2020. https://www.cbpp.org/research/ economy/cares-act-includes-essential-measures-to-respond-topublic-health-economic-crises. Accessed January 21, 2020.
- Musumeci M, Rudowitz R, Hinton E, Dolan R, Pham O. 87. Options to support Medicaid providers in response to COVID-19. San Francisco, CA: Kaiser Family Foundation; June 17, 2020. https://www.kff.org/coronavirus-COVID-19/issue-brief/optionsto-support-medicaid-providers-in-response-to-COVID-19/. Accessed January 21, 2020.
- Kinder M. Essential but undervalued: millions of health care 88. workers aren't getting the pay or respect they deserve in the COVID-19 pandemic. Washington, DC: Brookings Institution; May 28, 2020.

89. Weller C, Almeida B, Cohen M, Stone R. Making care work pay. Washington, DC: Leading Age; 2020.

- 90. Miller EA. Flying beneath the radar of health reform: the Community Living Assistance Services and Supports (CLASS) Act. *The Gerontologist*. 2011;51(2):145-155.
- 91. Wiener J. After CLASS: the long-term care commission's search for a solution. *Health Aff.* 2013;32(5):831-834.
- 92. Pecanac KE, Wyman M, Kind AJH, Voils CI. Treatment decision making involving patients with dementia in acute care: a scoping review. *Patient Education Counseling*. 2018;101(11):1884-1891. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2018.06.017.
- 93. Fulmer T, Patel P, Levy N, et al. Moving toward a global agefriendly ecosystem. *J Am Geriatr Soc.* 2020.
- 94. Institute for Healthcare Improvement. Age-friendly health systems: guide to using the 4ms in the care of older adults. http://www.ihi.org/Engage/Initiatives/Age-Friendly-Health-Systems/Documents/IHIAgeFriendlyHealthSystems_GuidetoUsing4MsCare.pdf. Published 2020. Accessed September 26, 2020.

Funding/Support: None.

Conflict of Interest Disclosures: All authors have completed the ICMJE Form for Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest. Courtney Van Houtven and Walter Dawson report that while the work was under review, they wrote a brief on Medicare home health care as consultants. Walter Dawson also reports personal fees received outside the submitted work from AARP, Oregon Health Care Association and Mather.

Acknowledgments: The authors are grateful to Adelina Comas-Herrera at the London School of Economics for launching the LTCcovid.org website. The website's mission is to "Document the impact of COVID-19 on people who rely on long-term care (including unpaid care) and those who provide it; share information about policy and practice measures to mitigate the impact of COVID-19 in long-term care and gather evidence about their success or otherwise; analyze the long-term implications of this pandemic for long-term care policy." This manuscript was informed by the United States country report that the authors contributed to and was published on LTCcovid.org in April 2020.

Address correspondence to: Walter Dawson, Department of Neurology, School of Medicine, Oregon Health & Science University, 3181 SW Sam Jackson Park Road, CR131, Portland, OR 97239 (email: dawsonw@ohsu.edu).